Life & Times

I fell in love at the Dulwich golf club



I fell in love at the Dulwich golf club. The Treasurer's Report was a haiku of such beautiful simplicity it melted my heart.

'Capital account Seven thousand pounds, current Account thirteen pounds.

I was astonished, delighted, and, although I didn't know it then. I was transformed. This was the AGM of the South London Faculty of the RCGP. I had attended to receive my MRCGP. After dinner and wine I was ready to gaze smugly at my new certificate, while the tedium of the Board's affairs droned on above my head. With a jolt I realised nothing of the sort would happen. These were GPs. They could take your tonsils out in 10 minutes. The Officers' Reports were delivered, accepted, and seconded in an instant, and then we were all chatting merrily about cases of dropsy and the pox in the bar. I had found my spiritual home, and I dwell there still.

The years passed, I moved to Nottingham, my vigour waned. We moaned about our lot, a lot. I needed refuelling and challenging. Casting a sideways glance at the question on the bottom of the AGM minutes, 'Are you interested in joining the Faculty Board?', I flung off my mediocrity and resoundingly declared my new-found commitment to the cause! Proudly, I scrawled my name next to my answer, 'Maybe?'. Little did I know,

this stood out from a field of spoilt papers and 'No's' as a beacon of hope, and I was immediately co-opted.

Over the last decade, amid all the number crunching and payment for enhanced services, I have found it a liberating joy to freely give my time to build something good. At the time it seemed like I was doing small favours for the College and my colleagues. But now I see I was serving my real apprenticeship. I was being gently nurtured and encouraged to spread my wings and try the boots of leadership on for size. Being part of the Faculty Board has given me the courage to be courageous. I have gone on to do other things, appraising and the like. The privilege of seeing the energy and passion GPs put into improving patient care constantly refreshes and inspires me. Surely it is impossible to teach about medicine without learning about humanity, and being human is what it's all about.

Change isn't what it used to be, and now we bob about on ever-stormier seas. Our steadfast commitment to the best interests of the patient in front of us is tempered with concerns for all the others in someone else's waiting room. Priceless things are lost as we dance to the tunes of our paymasters, and pointless box ticking makes liars or fools of us all. Can the College save us from our dystopian doom?

In John Berger's memoir A Fortunate Man, Dr Sassall is called to the scene of a young man crushed by a felled tree. He drives with his hand on the horn the whole way, partly to warn oncoming traffic, but primarily so that the lad would hear it and know the doctor was coming.1

Those glory days of triumphing over disease and suffering with bare determination need not be over. Despite the end of 24-hour responsibility, home births, the betrayal by Shipman, and a half-baked strike, our patients remain overwhelmingly loyal. In these times of fear and insecurity they look to us to decide how primary care ADDRESS FOR CORRESPONDENCE

Sandy Taylor

Clifton Cornerstone, Southchurch Drive, Clifton, Nottingham NG11 8EW, UK.

E-mail: sandytaylor1@nhs.net

should be run, and to show how we will take care of them now and in the future. Jumping to the latest target or tussling for resources with hospital colleagues will only divert our attention from the important work. It does fall to us to square our shoulders, stand together, reaffirm our values of compassion, clinical excellence, and integrity as a College, and reassure this worried island that the doctor is coming.

Sandy Taylor,

Associate Postgraduate Dean; Named GP for Child Safeguarding; GP, Nottingham.

This article has been reprinted from 2013: http://bjgp.org/content/63/612/375

Addendum

I have been an urban GP since 1999 in both London and Nottingham. Currently my portfolio includes being a GP locum, the Associate Postgraduate Dean for the East Midlands GP Fellowship programme, and the Named GP in Child Safeguarding in Nottingham. Since I wrote this article in 2013 there have been a few changes, not least the laudable strike by junior doctors and a glimmer of hope with the General Practice Forward View.² These are still dark days. We need to know what our values are and keep them as our compass while having difficult conversations about service delivery, patients' needs, and money.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.3399/bjgp17X691253

"It does fall to us to square our shoulders, stand together, reaffirm our values of compassion, clinical excellence, and integrity as a College, and reassure this worried island that the doctor is coming."

REFERENCES

- 1. Berger J. A fortunate man. London: Penguin Books, 1967.
- 2. NHS England. The general practice forward view. 2016. https://www.england.nhs.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2016/04/gpfv.pdf (accessed 2 May 2017).